
 

 

November 21, 2016 

Mr. Ed Jones 
Washington State Department of Ecology, NWRO 
3190 160th Avenue SE 
Bellevue, Washington 98008-5452  

Re: West of 4th Site Agreed Order #DE10402 
West of 4th Group’s Proposed Path Forward for Remedy Selection 
 

Dear Mr. Jones: 

The purpose of this letter is to provide the Washington State Department of Ecology (Ecology) with 
the West of 4th (W4) Group’s proposed path forward for resolving selection of preferred cleanup 
actions for Site Units 1 and 2 of the W4 Site. On October 25, 2016, the PLPs received Ecology’s 
response letter to the Revised Feasibility Study Reports for Site Units 1 and 2. The letter describes 
Ecology’s preferred cleanup actions at Site Units 1 and 2, which differ from the W4-identified 
preferred alternatives, and provides Ecology’s rationale for their selection. The W4 Group has 
reviewed Ecology’s letter and disagrees with many of the assumptions in Ecology’s analysis. 
However, rather than triggering formal dispute resolution under Section VIII.J of the Agreed Order 
at this time, we believe that completion of a pilot study to collect additional information can and 
should proceed before development of the draft Cleanup Action Plan (dCAP). The W4 consultants 
believe that the additional information is a necessary element of the feasibility study (FS) and will 
be very helpful in better informing the scope, description, and selection of the preferred alternatives 
for each site unit.  

The discussion during the meeting with you and the W4 consultant group on November 14th was 
helpful in developing the following proposal and a summary of the meeting is attached for your 
review and concurrence.  

We understood during our meeting on November 14 that Ecology concurred with the W4 Group 
that a pilot study before development of the dCAP will be very useful in better defining the selected 
remedies at Site Units 1 and 2. The W4 Group appreciates Ecology’s flexibility on this point. The 
W4 Group proposes proceeding with a pilot study to evaluate the incremental advantages of in-situ 
chemical reduction (ISCR) and, if appropriate, enhanced bioremediation (EanB) over monitored 
natural attenuation, and how such technologies should be applied.  

As is evident by concerns raised in our prior meetings, significant uncertainty remains regarding all 
of these issues based on the information currently available. Resolving these uncertainties through a 
pilot test will allow for a more accurate estimate of short and long-term cleanup effectiveness and 
costs, and will result in a FS and dCAP that incorporates a proven alternative, scope of 
implementation, and how the technology can be applied in the W4 area. 



 
November 21, 2016 Project No. 050067-012 

Page 2 

Recent revisions to surface water quality standards have additional and critical implications to 
remedy selection, implementation, restoration timeframe, and cost. In the November 14th meeting, 
Ecology indicated that it was amenable to defining criteria for active treatment that considered not 
just attainment of cleanup standards or remediation levels but also practicability considerations. 
The W4 Group proposes that pilot study results will be used to revise the cleanup alternative cost 
estimates, restoration timeframes, and disproportionate cost analysis of the FS to update and 
reevaluate the preferred alternatives. 

In summary, rather than triggering dispute resolution at this time, the W4 Group proposes the 
following steps: 

 Amend the Agreed Order to include a pilot test prior to the dCAP. 

 Conduct a pilot test of likely groundwater treatment technologies. The pilot test details 
would be described in a Pilot Test Work Plan. 

 Summarize the results of the pilot test and provide recommendations for technology 
implementation in a Pilot Test Completion Report. 

 Prepare a Focused FS Addendum that updates the description and evaluation of potential 
remedial alternatives including updated restoration time frame analysis, cost estimates, and 
disproportionate cost analysis, to better inform the selection and definition of the preferred 
remedy. The FS requirements of the Agreed Order will be complete following Ecology’s 
written concurrence with the selection of the preferred alternatives selected in the Focused 
FS Addendum. 

We appreciate your consideration. We respectfully request a written response in a timely manner 
due to the approaching deadline (December 1st) for invoking dispute resolution.  

If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to call. 

Sincerely, 

Aspect consulting, LLC 

 
 
 
Dana Cannon, LHG 
W4 Project Coordinator 
dcannon@aspectconsulting.com 
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On November 14, 2016, Aspect Consulting, Farallon Consulting, Pacific Crest 
Environmental, and Pacific Groundwater Group met with Ed Jones from the Washington 
State Department of Ecology (Ecology) and Ecology’s subconsultant Tong Li to discuss 
components of Ecology’s October 24th response letter to the Revised Feasibility Reports 
for Site Units 1 and 2. The following provides a summary of the topics discussed.  

W4 consultant question or clarification being sought is in black. Ecology’s responses are 
in blue italics. 

Clarification on SU remedy components 
 What is the point of the additional treatment in Ecology’s remedy - source control 

or protection of human health and the environment?  
o Protection of the waterway was the driver. Ecology would like to see a 

mass reduction in contaminants reaching the waterway. Ecology 
acknowledges that cleanup activities to date have provided substantial 
source control.  

 Clarification on the components of Ecology's preferred remedy for SU1. 
Specifically, Ecology’s remedy appears to be SU1 Alternative 2 but with a sparge 
curtain at waterway as a defined component, not as a contingency. Additional 
treatment at the ABP Facility source area treatment would be a contingency 
action.  

o Ecology agrees.   
 Clarification of Ecology’s Alternative 1E components for SU2 – can the location 

and length of the wall be adjusted?  
o Ecology agrees that the wall location does not need to be in 1st Ave. 

Treatment south of the Olympic Medical Building may be considered. 
Also, the length may be shorter than the full 750 feet stated in the letter. 
Ecology’s driver is protection of the waterway and any configuration that 
accomplishes this goal would be considered.  

o Ecology’s desire for treatment along 1st Avenue is not related to 
chlorinated volatile organic compound (CVOC) concentrations at well 
CI-17 well cluster at Slip 2 on the Cal Portland property. Ecology’s 
decision for requiring 1st Avenue treatment is based on vinyl chloride 
moving towards the waterway.  

o Ecology is neither requesting treatment west of 1st Avenue, nor requiring 
further source area treatment at Blaser Die Casting or Capital Industries. 

 
SU1 Air Sparge Treatment Wall Clarification 

 Ecology’s letter indicated that the sparge curtain may not need to operate for 35 
years. Aspect would like to know what triggers using the sparge curtain.  

o From the FS, Ecology understood that it is not feasible for the sparge 
curtain to operate long term. Ecology envisions the curtain operating for 
a shorter period (e.g., 10 years) and/or with periods of non-continuous 
operation. Ecology would like to treat vinyl chloride concentration as low 
as possible but understands there are limitations in the technology. There 
may be concentrations above cleanup levels that are not cost effective to 
treat with the sparge curtain. Use of the sparge curtain would depend on 
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the lingering effect of the Fidalgo treatment line on downgradient vinyl 
chloride concentrations.  

o Ecology agrees that there is uncertainty to remedy costs when the length 
of sparge curtain operation is not defined. 

 When does the trigger for sparge curtain use get defined? Could the trigger be 
something related to concentration reduction or mass reduction? 

o Triggers could be defined in the CAP.  
o Triggers could be related to mass flux or concentration defined by 

upgradient conditions. For example, the CAP could state that the sparge 
line operates until upgradient treatment has obtained a certain level of 
mass flux reduction at the shoreline.  

 
Cal Portland Source (Is Ecology willing to name Cal Portland as a PLP?) 

o Ecology’s response via email:  ”We’ve discussed this before and can 
again on Monday.  You’re probably already familiar with them, but I’d 
refer to TCP Policy Memos 500A (5/1/16) and 520 B (regarding de 
minimis settlements; not sure if it’s been revised since 1/6/06).  In Section 
8 of the former memo TCP provides guidance on “credible 
evidence.”  Paragraph 8.a. identifies ways of determining that a release 
has occurred.  It doesn’t specifically mention the availability of sampling 
data that indicate soil contamination, but I think you should consider this 
one of the “lines of evidence” implied by the 1st bullet. 
Also as we’ve discussed before:  naming someone a PLP doesn’t – by 
itself – answer the question of what we (Ecology) then expect of that 
party.  At our site it’s true that one option would be to add them to the 
“PLP Group” under the AO.  But there are other options, and you 
shouldn’t assume that Ecology would automatically choose to increase 
the PLP Group to 5.” 

 
Discussion of ISCR vs. EAnB Pilot Study  

 Timing relative to CAP: The W4 PLPs are considering a pilot study before the 
CAP. There are uncertainties on ISCR vs EAnB effectiveness on COC reduction, 
mechanics of injection, and lifespan of amendments. Resolving these 
uncertainties will allow for a more accurate estimate of short and long-term 
cleanup costs, result in the CAP incorporating a proven technology and 
description of how it can be applied in the W4 area, and serve as an interim action 
targeting areas of highest concern to Ecology. 

o Ecology had assumed that pilot studies would be completed after the 
CAP. Mr. Jones would need to confirm with Ecology management, but he 
is amenable to doing the pilot study before the CAP.  

o Ecology sees that there is a potential risk to the PLPs of pilot testing a 
remedy that is not defined in a CAP. What if public comment were to 
impact remedy selection?  

o The current AO would need to be amended.  
o For Ecology buy-in on delaying CAP, PLPs will need to provide how 

long the pilot study is expected to take and associated documents (work 
plans, status reports, final report/memorandum).  
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 Timing relative to dispute resolution: If there’s still a disagreement with 
Ecology’s selected remedy, do we delay dispute resolution to complete pilot 
study, or do the SU1 and/or SU2 PLPs initiate dispute resolution now? 

o If there is a fundamental disagreement in what is proposed in Ecology’s 
letter (e.g., MNA versus downgradient treatment), Ecology would prefer 
to enter dispute resolution now.  

o From Ecology’s perspective, the pilot study would decide between the two 
technologies, ISCR or EAnB, how to implement, and associated costs. 
Ecology believes that the pilot study is unlikely to determine that 
downgradient treatment is not needed. The performance of the 
technologies may also affect the conceptual implementation and cost 
assumptions for the SU1 sparge curtain.  

 
Consent Decree versus Agreed Order 

 On many occasions Mr. Jones has indicated that cleanup will be under an Agreed 
Order rather than Consent Decree. Please clarify. 

o Whether cleanup is under a Consent Decree is a management decision. If 
they ask his opinion, Mr. Jones would suggest an Agreed Order since the 
site is not straightforward and there is a long drawn out period before we 
reach RAOs.  

o Ecology acknowledges that the pilot study data may help sway the state to 
go with a Consent Decree because some of the uncertainty that currently 
exists with a primarily MNA approach will likely be resolved (technology 
selection/possible refinement of cleanup timeframes). 

 
How are lower WQS standards being applied to other cleanup sites in LDW with 
similar COCs? 

 Ecology’s response via email: ”good question. My understanding from the 
AAGs and Ron Timm (NWRO TCP) is that the revised WA State WQS were 
considered SW ARARs at MTCA sites as of 8/1. But since that was only 3 months 
ago, I don’t know what effect this has had on the universe of sites impacting (or 
potentially impacting) the LDW.  I’ve assumed that for sites that already have a 
final CAP, there would be little if any effect until the 1st 5-year review.  But not 
all sites that have completed RI/FSs have CAPs (VCP sites, e.g.), and some of 
those that do may not qualify for 5-yr reviews. Since tomorrow is a state holiday, 
I won’t be able to tell you more than this by Mon morning. If I find out more later 
on, I’ll let you know.” 

 At meeting: When EPA responds to proposed SWQ, Ecology believes that the 
COCs that we are dealing with in the W4 will be accepted. {Follow-up note: 
EPA’s WQS are somewhat lower than Ecology had proposed}. 
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